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Dear Senator Fierravanti-Wells 

I am writing in response to your letter of 6 February 2020 requesting information in relation to the 
Treasury Laws Amendment (Ending Grandfathered Conflicted Remuneration) Regulations 2019 
(the Regulations). 

The Committee sought advice as to: 

• whether the Regulations contain matter more appropriate for parliamentary enactment; and  
• why it is considered necessary and appropriate to establish key elements of the conflicted 

remuneration rebate scheme via delegated legislation, rather than primary legislation.  

As you note, the Regulations provide the rules around how grandfathered benefits are to be passed 
through to retail clients.  

I consider it appropriate that the these rules are contained in delegated legislation, within the bounds 
of the framework set out in the primary legislation, in order to account for the variety of financial 
products and arrangements in relation to which rebates may need to be paid, and the variety of 
potential recipients of those rebates. Specifying these requirements in the Regulations provides the 
ability to make more detailed rules on how benefits must be passed through and reported on as the 
regulations provide for flexibility to respond to changing industry circumstances in a more timely 
manner. This will help to achieve the intended policy of the primary legislation and enabling 
provisions: specifically, to ensure that the benefits of ending grandfathered conflicted remuneration 
go to customers. 

While the rebating scheme must be sufficiently adaptable to cover the wide variety of situations in 
which conflicted remuneration may be provided, it will only be applicable to a limited class of 
persons. The rebating scheme in the Regulations only applies to those covered persons, within the 
meaning of section 963N of the Corporations Act 20011 (the Act) where the person would be 
legally obliged (disregarding the ban on conflicted remuneration in Subdivision C of Division 4 of 
Part 7.7A of the Act) to give conflicted remuneration to another person, on or after 1 January 2021. 
                                                      
1 As will be inserted by item 9 of Schedule 1 to the Treasury Laws Amendment (Ending Grandfathered Conflicted 
Remuneration) Act 2019.  
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That is, the obligations to make payments in accordance with the regulations would only apply to 
those covered persons who still had obligations to pay conflicted remuneration as at 1 January 2021 
under an arrangement that had been in place prior to the application date of Division 4 of Part 7.7A 
of the Corporations Act (generally 1 July 2013).   

Given the limited class of persons who would be required to pay rebates in accordance with the 
regulations, it is appropriate that these matters are dealt with in the Regulations, rather than in the 
primary law. If matters in relation to rebating were to be inserted into the Act, they would insert, 
into an already complex statutory framework, a set of specific provisions that would apply only to a 
relatively small group of persons. This would result in additional cost and unnecessary complexity 
for other users of the Act. 

Thank you for bringing your concerns to my attention. 

Yours sincerely 

THE HON JOSH FRYDENBERG MP 

 20 / 02 /        2020 

 






